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Chapter
One.

 


 


“Relax darling,
don’t look so scared. Just be yourself, my Dad is going to love
you,” Rupert, Duke of Cobbold said when he led his trembling fiancé
along the cavernous hallway of Broughham Palace.

“Scared? Why
should I be scared? My fiancé’s father is only the fucking King of
England.”

“Jane,” Rupert
hissed, stopping and digging his fingers into her upper arm. “I
said don’t be scared and be yourself. I didn’t say swear like a god
damn fisherman’s wife.”

“I’m sorry, I’m
just so fucking nervous. There’s no fucking way he’s going to let
you marry a commoner like me.”

“Jane! Control
yourself, for the love of… Hello Dad.”

“I thought I
heard voices,” A man wearing an immaculately cut grey suit boomed
from an open door at the end of the hallway. “Don’t just stand
there gawping, come on through.”

The man’s voice
was deeply familiar to Jane as she had heard it countless times on
the television. And now here she was, face to face for the first
time with the man himself; Humphry Bathurst-Astor. Or King Humphry
The First, as he was commonly known.

“It’s a
pleasure to meet you Your Royal Highness,” Jane said, quivering
from head to toe.

He was tall, a
lot taller than he looked on the TV. He was in his late forties and
still in possession of a full head of thick black hair. His
piercing brown eyes unabashedly swept the length of her body and
her heart beat that much faster. He was dark, brooding and utterly
bloody gorgeous, more like a film star than a member of the royal
family. An entire nation of females had wept the day he had married
his childhood sweetheart, Lady Agatha, twenty nine years ago.

“Please, call
me Humphry, I won’t have any of that bowing and scraping rubbish.”
He turned to address Rupert. “You were right son, she is a
beauty.”

Jane blushed to
the roots of her long blonde hair as she and Rupert followed the
King of England into one of the Palace’s many drawing rooms.

There was no
two ways about it, she was totally overwhelmed. Jane Winston came
from a relatively ordinary family, albeit a rich one. Her mum was a
teacher and her dad a GP, so she was no stranger to comfort. But
this. Fucking hell. The sheer opulence of the Palace defied
description.

“Thanks Dad. I
happen to think she’s the most beautiful girl in the world
too.”

Rupert smiled
lovingly down at her and gave her hand a reassuring squeeze. Jane
smiled back, in that moment not being able to stop herself from
comparing him unfavourably with his father. Both men were tall and
broad shouldered, but that’s where the similarity ended. Unlike his
dad, Rupert was blonde and even at the tender age of twenty one,
his thin hair was receding. His jaw was weak too, and his nose was
too big. Not like his father, who had a square jaw and straight
nose that would put James Bond to shame. Rupert looked scruffy
compared to his dad. In his bid to appear ‘normal’ he wore high
street jeans that did nothing to help the shape of his womanly
bottom.

“I am pleased
you brought your girlfriend to meet me Rupert, truly I am. But
there are things we need to discuss with regards your
engagement.”

“I love her
Dad. Nothing you can say or do will stop us being together.”

There was an
edge to Rupert’s voice that Jane had never heard before. She looked
up into his usually gentle face and saw how his puddingy mouth was
set in a grim line.

“Relax, son, I
am not saying you and Jane cannot be together, I am saying that
maybe marriage is not necessarily the answer. Shall we sit?”

King Humphry
gestured to the long, highly polished oak table than ran down the
centre of the room. On it was a bottle of champagne on ice, and
three flute glasses. The King of England took his place in the
elaborately carved, high backed chair at the head of the table, and
Rupert and Jane sat either side of him. He poured out the champagne
and Jane watched his long, elegant fingers. Aristocratic fingers.
She imagined them snaking into her knickers and parting her wet
pussy lips and she blushed hot at the inappropriate thought.

“To your good
health,” King Humphry said, looking directly at her and raising his
glass.

There was a
half smile on his lips that deepened her blush. It was as if he
could read her mind.

“Dad,” Rupert
began. “Me and Jane are going to be married. To hell with stuffy
old tradition, I love her and that’s final. I love her too much to
keep her a secret or take her as my mistress.”

“My dear boy,
you are still so young, you have so much to learn of life. Are you
a virgin Jane?”

For a moment
she thought she had misheard him. She stared stupidly at him, her
face so hot she thought it might burst into flames. She knew he was
just as famous for his scathing tongue and outspokenness as he was
for his devastating good looks, but to be on the receiving end of
it was something else entirely.

“Dad! What kind
of a question is that? I can’t believe you would ask such a thing,
what in God’s name does that have to do with anything?”

“Do not take
the Lord’s name in vain, Rupert. I am the Defender Of The Faith and
I will not tolerate blasphemy.”

“I’m sorry
Father,” Rupert muttered, obviously angry but apparently too used
to being bulldozed by the old man.

“I’ll let it
pass. This time. But back to the matter at hand. Royals stick to
their own, we simply do not marry beneath ourselves. Can you
imagine the tabloid stories if you two become an official item? All
Jane’s ex-boyfriends would come out the woodwork with lurid stories
to tell that would irreversibly damage the House of Astor’s
reputation. The lower classes have no compunction over, what is the
phrase, ‘selling out.’”

“No one has
come to light yet, and Jane is already in the press,” Rupert
argued.

“Along with a
lot of other more suitable, blue-blooded women. I had no
idea you were serious about any of them. Besides, you are not in
the public eye properly at the moment. I have a deal with the
press, you know this. You are to be left alone for your three years
of study at University to be normal and mingle with the riff raff.
No offence Jane.”

“None taken
Your Royal High… Humphry. And there no ex-boyfriends,” Jane said
softly.

The King raised
a disbelieving eyebrow. “Really? Are you honestly telling me that
you are a virgin at the age of nineteen, looking the way you do,
and being from the class you are from?”

“My father is a
doctor,” she said primly, “I would hardly consider that working
class.”

The King
snorted good naturedly. “He works. Of course he is working
class. I do not believe that you are a virgin.”

When Jane
glanced at her boyfriend, he was a little red in the face.

“Yes, I can
vouch for it,” Rupert muttered.

“If you are
serious about this girl, she would have to undergo gynaecological
tests to ascertain if she is telling the truth.”

“No Father, I
won’t let you put Jane through any such thing.”

“Be quiet
Rupert. In fact, I think I would like a little alone time with your
would-be fiancé. Have someone drive you back to your University
digs, this no longer concerns you.”

“No, I am not
leaving without her.”

“It’s alright
Rupe, I’ll be fine,” Jane said reassuringly.

“Jane is to
spend the rest of the day here at the Palace. If you are as serious
about her as you say you are, then you will not mind her spending
the day with me. I need to find out more about her without you
distracting her and answering for her. This is the biggest decision
of your life and one that will have great impact on this family.
You are the only child we have Rupert, therefore it is of even
greater importance that you make a good choice with regards to
marriage. You do trust me, don’t you? I trust you too want the best
for this family?”

“You know I do
Father. You know I take my royal duties seriously.”

“Then leave us.
Jane will be returned to you in short order, you have my word.”

“Jane? Are you
sure you are OK with this?”

He looked so
pathetic sitting there, his weak chin wobbling so much she thought
he might cry.

“Yes, It’s
fine, your father only wants to do the right thing to honour his
family’s name. I do understand.”

Rupert stood
up, his champagne untouched. “I’ll see you tonight. I love you
Jane.”

Jane smiled in
reply. “Goodbye Rupert.”

Rupert left the
room, leaving Jane and The King alone.

“So, Jane,”
King Humphry The First said when they were alone. “Do you think you
have what it takes to be a Royal?”

Jane fiddled
with the knee length hem of her royal blue dress, a demure yet
figure hugging outfit she hoped would impress her prospective
father in law.

“I love your
son, Your Majesty. I mean Humphry. I think I do have what it
takes.”

“Hmmm. You must
understand Jane, there are plenty of more appropriate women for my
son. Britain is positively teeming with blue bloods clamouring to
get their grubby paws on such a position, title and of course
wealth.”

“I do not doubt
it.”

“If, and this
is a very big if; if I were to approve this little love match, you
would have to undergo much training.”

“Training?”

“Yes, training.
You need elocution lessons for a start, I can distinctly hear
cockney shining through your public school accent. You possibly
have the raw material; looks, poise, elegance and not too shabby a
family from the sounds of things. And you must be bright to get
into Cobbold’s University. I wish the same could be said for
Rupert, the boy is as dim as a twenty watt light-bulb, he makes a
mockery of such an academically prestigious establishment. I trust
you are a natural blonde?”

“Yes,” she
said, his gunfire questions and observations making her head
spin.

“Not albino are
you? You are very pale.”

“No,” she said,
bristling slightly. He really was most forthright.

“Good, we
cannot afford anymore weak genetics, healthy children are
important. Well, I have to say a dose of fresh blood may be a good
idea. You do know that bearing children is a requisite of marrying
my son?”

“I’m only
nineteen, I haven’t given children much thought. Of course, I hope
to one day…”

“Do you love my
son?” he barked, cutting her short.

“Yes, of course
I do,” she said, deeply flustered.

“I don’t
believe you for a second, a woman like you could never love a wimp
like him. What is your angle Jane? At best you are in love with the
idea of him. At worst, you are a little whore using your
looks and virginity to worm your way into a life of luxury and
privilege. And to become famous beyond your wildest imaginings. Is
it fame you want, Jane? Do you want that exquisite face of yours
adorning banknotes? Do you want to be as lusted after as much as
Pamela Anderson in her heyday but to be worshipped like some kind
of deity too? Or maybe you just wish to be a Princess and Queen
Consort one day?”

“No,” she
gasped when he had finished. “I just want Rupert.”

“Liar!”

He spoke
harshly and banged his fist on the table to emphasise his
point.

“I don’t know
what you want me to say. I’m telling you the truth.”

Although she
wasn’t. Not entirely. She had worked hard to get into Cobbold’s
University, only partly because Rupert was there. She had studied
hard at college, gained amazing results in her A levels, and used
her looks and wit to charm her way through the vigorous interview
process such a university required.

So she fancied
being a princess. What girl didn’t? If a girlish fancy had made her
end up in the most prestigious university in Britain, where was the
harm? She hadn’t really expected to bag the prince, yet alone
develop genuine affection for him.

I am not a bad
person. I am not…

“Jane, are you
one of the simpering proletariat who is with my son purely because
you have had a lifelong crush on me?”

“No,” she
gasped.

But his words
touched on a nerve. So what if she’d had posters of HRH on her
walls? Every girl in the land did. And she did love Rupert.
Sometimes when she looked at him, he made her stomach flip.

Yeah, only
because he’s his father’s son, and sometimes, especially in dim
lighting, he looks like HIM…

“I am willing
to give you a chance. On one condition.”

“Please, name
it Your Royal… Humphry.”

“When we are
alone you are to address me as Your Royal Highness, Your Majesty or
Your Lordship. Is that understood?”

Jane was
confused. What the hell had happened to ‘call me Humphry?’ Surely
that was a cockeyed way of going about it, shouldn’t it be the
other way round? Formal address in public and relaxed in
private?

No matter, she
wanted him to think well of her.

“Yes Your
Majesty.”

“Better. My
conditions are quite simple. You are to do whatever I say. I am to
mould you into a suitable addition to the royal family. Are you
prepared to make the necessary changes?”

“Yes Your
Majesty. I just want to be with Rupert.”

“Good. Only
when you are trained up will we officially announce the engagement.
In fact, it is probably better to consider yourself un-engaged from
this moment on. Have you told any of your University friends?”

“No, it was
important that you were the first to know. Like you say, we didn’t
want it leaked to the press.”

Trained
up, she thought. That’s a funny way to put it. For some
reason the words stuck in her mind. They sounded so ominous.

“In an ideal
world, I would send you to a Finishing School for Young Ladies in
Switzerland. But that would interrupt your University studies too
much and it is important my son marries an educated woman. So you
shall be home schooled, by The King of England himself. What do you
say to that?”

“It would be an
honour, Your Royal Highness,” she answered truthfully.

The fact that
The King of England would invest so much time in her was truly an
honour. Still, she doubted she would see too much of The King
himself. He was bound to fly in a finishing school tutor from
Switzerland, or use someone of a similar ilk. She had visions of
some be-titled lady with grey hair pulled back in a tight bun; a
cross between an aging, diva ballerina and Mrs Doubtfire…

“Yes, indeed.
Oh, and keep your eyes lowered when we are alone together. It is
disrespectful to stare directly at The King.”

Jane lowered
her eyes, her hands clasped meekly in her lap. She had been alone
with him for all of ten minutes and it was like they had slipped
into the role of master and servant rather than teacher and
student. It was all most odd but Jane was just happy to be gaining
The King’s approval.

“Do you know
what is taught at Finishing Schools, Jane?”

“No Your
Majesty.”

“Social skills.
Etiquette. Preparing the female student for marriage.”

Jane could
think of nothing to say in reply. She kept her eyes downcast. His
voice was doing strange, twisting thing to her insides and she was
having difficulty catching her breath.

“We shall start
your training today. And as a test to see what you have learned we
shall dine with your soon-to-be fiancé this evening, plus a few of
my closest friends.”

Jane’s mouth
went instantly dry. No pressure then.

“Yes Your
Majesty.”

“As it is the
Easter holidays, you are to move in to the Palace for two weeks to
undergo an intensive course in the fine art of the aforementioned
topics. Do you consent to this Jane?”

Move in?
Now? “But I don’t have anything with me,” she blurted out
unthinkingly. “What about clothes? What about Rupert? Shouldn’t I
discuss this with him first?”

She looked him
in the eye when she spoke, momentarily forgetting the new rule
imposed upon her.

“For the next
two weeks you answer to me, and me alone. Have I not made myself
perfectly clear? And do not look at me.”

“Yes Your
Highness.”

“Your
Royal Highness. I shall inform Rupert of our plans in short
order and you shall see him at dinner tonight.”

“Yes Your Royal
Highness.”

“Better. Tell
me Jane, are your breasts natural?”

The question
jolted her. “What?”

“They are
awfully large for so slight a girl. Have you had implants?”

“No, I have
not,” she replied, her heart hammering at his impetuousness.

“I should hope
not. The future King of England would not marry the type of trashy
girl that has implants. If you have implants they would have to be
removed.”

“But I
don’t.”

“Take off your
dress, Jane. I need to see that for myself.”

Jane simply
could not believe what she was hearing. Surely her ears deceived
her. The King of England, asking her to strip? Maybe, once upon a
time, in her secret, girlish fantasies, he might say such a thing
to her. But in reality? No way.

“Your Royal
Highness, is that really necessary?”

“If you do not
willingly consent to training, you have no future within this
family. And there is something else you should know too. Wilfully
disobeying me will result in punishment. I will ask you one final
time, do you consent to training?”

“Yes Your
Majesty.”

“Then stand up
and remove your dress.”

Jane got
shakily to her feet, the chair scraping noisily over the highly
polished floor.

I can’t
believe I’m doing this, she thought, reaching up behind her
back to unzip the garment. The dress fell to the floor in a puddle
around her feet encased in the sensible court heeled shoes.

Beneath it she
wore plain white cotton underwear, her bra good and sturdy to
accommodate her heavy breasts.

The King rose
from his chair. Jane was reasonably tall at five feet seven but The
King towered over her, making her feel tiny. His commanding
presence seemed to add at least another foot to his already
impressive height.

She gasped and
recoiled in shock when he reached out to gently cup her
breasts.

“Naughty, Jane,
you are to let me take control of you, that is the only way you
will learn what you must learn. I hope you realise I am storing up
your punishments for later. It would be a wise move on your part to
start minimising your misdemeanours.”

He closed the
gap between them; close enough that she could feel the warmth
emanating from his body but not close enough that they touched. He
reached behind her back to unclasp her bra and she passively let
him.

Her big tits
sprung free, round and soft and completely natural.

The King took a
step back, his eyes wide.

This time when
he reached out to touch her tits, she let him. He grabbed them
hard, squeezing and moulding them with his long fingers. Her tiny,
pale nipples puckered under his touch and a small whimper escaped
the back of her throat.

His touch left
her weak kneed and trembling and she concentrated on looking at the
hollow of his throat as he completed his physical examination of
her breasts.

“Well, I can
safely say there is no silicone in those. They are a delightful
example of full, natural breasts. No, I didn’t say you could get
dressed again. Put your clothes down.”

Jane had
retrieved her bra and stopped dead in her tracks when His Royal
Highness ordered her to.

“Please sit
down again Jane. Drink your champagne.”

“But Your
Majesty, I am practically naked.”

“Yes, you are
right. You are practically naked, you are not entirely naked.
Please remove your knickers and kick off your shoes. I wish to see
all of you.”

His indecent
command had her trembling indignantly. As if in a dream she did as
he asked and stood naked before him.

To her
surprise, he made no move to touch her. For the first time she
fully acknowledged her growing arousal; her pussy was wet and she
pressed her thighs tightly together, ashamed if The King were to
discover how much this harsh, bizarre treatment was turning her on.
Because Jane didn’t fully yet understand what this was. All she
knew was she was as horny as fuck, embarrassed and scared.

“Good girl.
Your body and your obedience pleases me. Sit down. We are going to
learn a very important lesson today with regards to social graces.
Or in this case, about the indomitability of the human spirit. To
put it in layman’s terms, it is what one might refer to as a ‘stiff
upper lip.’ A true aristocrat keeps emotion tightly reigned in. If
one is embarrassed, one does not show it. If one is hurting, one
hides it. If one is scared, one acts indifferently. The art of
detachment and poise, Jane. No matter what is going on in the
inside, you do not show it on the outside. This lesson will be put
to the test at dinner. Tell me Jane, how do you feel right now? I
want you to be completely honest with me.”

“I’m
embarrassed Your Majesty. And I’m scared, I don’t understand why
you are doing this. And I’m…I’m…”

“You are what,
Jane?”

“I am aroused
Your Majesty.”

“That is
evident, Jane. Is it safe to say you are experiencing many
conflicting emotions at this precise moment?”

“Yes Your
Majesty.”

“The upper
echelons of society would not bat an eyelid at such trifles. I do
not want you to be ashamed of your nudity, Jane. It is natural and
right to be comfortable in the skin God gave you. As part of your
training you will spend a good deal of your time nude. It will
teach you stoitism. Drink your champagne for heaven’s sake.”

Jane raised the
glass to her lips, the bubbles hitting the back of her nose and
fizzing hotly down her throat.

“Now, I would
like you to climb onto the table and get on all fours.”

Jane’s head
buzzed, but with alcohol or nerves, she didn’t know.

“I’m scared
Your Majesty,” she replied truthfully.

“Don’t be
scared. Or be scared but do not show it. Reign it in child, never
let your weaknesses show. Come on, I know you can do this.”

Without quite
believing she was actually doing it, she crawled onto the table on
all fours. She quivered from head to toe when the King trailed his
fingers down her spine, stopping when they reached the top of her
arse. She was painfully conscious of her big tits hanging straight
down and her pussy and arse so obscenely on display.

“Tell me the
truth child. Can you swear on your life that you are a virgin?”

“Yes Your Royal
Highness.”

“Why have you
held onto your virginity?”

“I am only
nineteen, Your Majesty.”

“I will give
you one more chance to tell me the truth child.”

“Up until the
age of eighteen I attended a private boarding school for girls. I
have not properly been around the opposite sex until I enrolled at
University.”

“That is all
well and good, but it is not the entire truth, is it?”

She wanted to
lie, she wanted to tell him that yes, of course it was the truth.
But it wasn’t just her body that was bared to him, it was her soul
too.

“No Your
Majesty.”

“Tell me
child.”

“I knew that,
even in this day and age, The King’s son would prefer a
virgin.”

“I appreciate
your honesty Jane. You must never lie to me.”

“Yes Your
Majesty.”

His fingers
stroked down her tight arse crack, worming their way deep between
her cheeks before one digit settled on the tightly puckered
arsehole.

She flinched at
his probing fingers and held her breath.

“You have a
beautiful arse, Jane. One day, but not today, I shall enjoy
plundering its depths. Stop looking so fraught, what is it that you
are learning about today?”

The tip of his
finger pushed more insistently at her anus.

“The
indomitable human spirit!” she gasped.

Well done,” he
said, his finger pushing no deeper, but still resting against her
anus too firmly to be comfortable.

The slightest
extra pressure on his part and he would slip inside her. She
squirmed in discomfort, tears welling in her eyes.

“Relax. Never
let your discomfort show on your face. Compose yourself in the
manner of a true Lady. Lift up your face and stem the tears.”

Jane took a
deep breath and swallowed back the tears. She lifted her tear
stained face and looked dead ahead, her gaze fixing on the hanging,
family coat of arms on the far wall.

“Better. If you
cry I will give you a thrashing, do you understand?”

“Yes Your
Majesty,” she said in a cracked voice.

“Good, although
I do enjoy a thrashing.”

Jane didn’t
want to find out what constituted a ‘thrashing,’ so she held back
the tears and forced herself to be still.

“The
idea of what I am about to do to you will hurt a lot more
than the actuality. Do not move. Do not cry. Keep your face calm
and serene at all costs.”

His finger
pushed even more firmly at her anus until the tip of it slipped
inside of her. A small cry of shock escaped her lips before she
could do anything about it.

Stiff upper
lip, she thought, gritting her teeth against the alien
sensation of having something in her arse. He was right; it didn’t
hurt. It made her want to squirm and holler because it felt so
dirty and nasty, and just plain wrong.

She guessed he
wasn’t in that deep, maybe just up to his first knuckle. She forced
her sphincter muscle to relax so she was better able to more
comfortably accommodate his finger.

“You still
looked pained child, relax your facial muscles. I want you to look
as serene as the Mona Lisa.”

It wasn’t easy.
Especially when The King, still with his forefinger wriggling
inside her anus, edged up her body slightly so he was standing
parallel to her. With his other hand he slapped one of her
tits.

She shrieked
and flinched.

“Composure!”
The King shouted, making her jump. “God damn it you filthy little
whore, never let anything show on your face.”

He slapped her
other tit and inside she raged in white-hot humiliation. She stared
dead ahead at the coat of arms, all the while catching glimpses out
of the corner of her eye of her tits swinging beneath her with each
of The King’s hard slaps.

Her breasts
began to ache. They felt uncomfortable and distended and she longed
to cradle them in her arms.

But she did as
she asked and kept her head held high.

The finger
pushed in deeper up her bottom and the discomfort grew severe. She
wanted to wriggle away but she remained rooted to the table top.
She could feel The King’s eyes on her face but she kept her gaze
trained ahead.

“Tell me how
much you like me slapping your tits.”

“I like it Your
Majesty.”

He slapped them
harder and faster and she couldn’t help but flinch.

“Tell me that
you love it.”

“I love it Your
Majesty.”

“Tell me to
finger fuck your arsehole harder. Tell me what a dirty fucking slag
you are.”

“Finger fuck me
harder Your Royal Highness, I am such a dirty slag.”

All at once the
abuse of her body stopped. Her head reeled. The King of England had
just done unspeakable things to her body and called her a dirty
fucking slag. This had to be a dream. Or a nightmare.

“Well done, you
have pleased me. Lie on your back on the table and open your
legs.”

She did as he
asked, the table top digging painfully into her prominent shoulder
blades.

“You are a
natural sub. Most women would have run screaming from this room
regardless of whether or not I am The King of England. Have you
always known you were a submissive?”

“No Your
Lordship.”

Jane knew next
to nothing about the sexual art of dominance and submission, only
what she had read in trashy ‘BDSM’ novels as a teenager when they
had been all the rage. She had no idea she harboured such
inclinations.

“You are as
natural as they come and it pleases me greatly. Tell me, has my son
ever satisfied you with his tongue or fingers?”

Jane thought
back to their frequent, and ultimately dissatisfactory fumbles. In
fact they were so cringe inducing she was relieved to keep him at
bay by telling him she was saving herself for marriage. Sure, he
had grumbled, but she knew he respected her for it and was secretly
over the moon that she was a virgin.

“Rupert has
touched me Your Majesty, with his fingers. He hasn’t satisfied
me.”

“The useless
idiot. A man should be able play a woman’s cunt with the finesse of
a classical violinist. Play with your tits while I speak,
child.”

Obediently Jane
cupped her own breasts, feeling the weight of them pushing against
the palms of her hands.

He stroked the
soft, blonde, downy pubic hair adorning her crotch, trailing his
fingers lower, gently grazing the fleshy folds between her
legs.

She sucked in a
sharp intake of breath, not believing the explosion of fireworks
that shot out from her vagina at his light touch.

“Sensitive,” he
murmured. “My son is a fool, he should have forced himself upon you
a thousand times over, virginity be damned. Still, I am glad he has
not. Look at me when I speak. I want to see you cum for me.”

She wrenched
her gaze up to meet his, painfully conscious of the pleasure etched
upon her face. His deft fingers parted her swollen pussy lips and
slid inside her wet slit. She gasped when he located the sensitive
bud of her clit, applying just the smallest amount of pressure to
the aching nub. He allowed the layer of skin covering her clit to
do the work, dragging it in gentle circles with the tip of his
index finger.

The effect was
explosive. She came quick and hard, unconsciously clawing at her
own breasts as pleasure seized her body. The orgasm was short and
sharp, and disappeared as soon as it had arrived. She lay there
panting, her eyes locked with his, every nerve ending in her body
blazing, needing more.

“Get dressed
and wait here, you may drink the champagne. I won’t be long.”

Her heart gave
an unexpected lurch at the mere thought of him leaving her. She
wanted to ask where he was going but she bit down the question,
knowing it was not her place to ask.

And just like
that he was gone, leaving her alone and naked in the opulent
surroundings. Hastily she got dressed, her head positively spinning
with the sharp turn of events in her life.


Chapter
Two.

 


 


She must have
been left alone in that palace room for less than half an hour, but
every second away from The King felt like an hour.

Oh shit,
I’ve really got it bad, she thought in disbelief.

Her body still
hummed and buzzed from their encounter and her breasts ached where
he had slapped them.

At last, the
heavy door swung inwards and her stomach lurched in disappointment
when it wasn’t HRH that came for her.

“Good Afternoon
Madam, I am a butler here at the palace,” said a portly gentleman
in a full on black tie suit, who bowed deferentially to her when he
spoke. “I am to show you to your quarters.”

“Oh, OK.”

“Please follow
me.”

She followed
him out into the hallway and up the huge, winding staircase to the
second landing. Their feet echoed on the highly polished floor and
she couldn’t stop herself from staring in wonderment at the huge
oil portraits of Monarchs past adorning the panelled walls.

They passed a
number of shut doors, then stopped further down the corridor.

“Your room
Madam. You should find everything in sufficient order. If you
should require anything, please dial 123 on the phone and a member
of palace staff will be happy to assist you.”

“Thanks.”

The man opened
the door for her, bowed once more, and slipped away.

Jane took in
her new surroundings. Grand simply wasn’t the word.

Bit different
from halls of residence at university, that’s for sure…

Rupert, being a
third year student lived in a town house with a few of his upper
class cronies, but nothing could have prepared her for this. Of
course his Uni digs were posh, certainly on a par with the houses
of her childhood that accompanied a doctor’s salary. But in his bid
to be an ‘everyman’ he had eschewed the royal trappings of wealth.
She didn’t know what wealth was before. Now she did.

I could get
used to this, she thought, flinging herself backward onto the
four poster bed. The room screamed money. Panelled walls, a view
from the window overlooking the palace gardens, ornate furniture
and the type of dressing table she had dreamed about as a girl.

It was a room
fit for a princess.

A plain white
envelope propped up on the dressing table caught her eye. It had
her name handwritten on the front. With trembling fingers she tore
it open.

A
handwritten note, she thought, from The King
himself!

Slowly she read
it, savouring every word of The King’s beautiful scrawl;

 


Jane,

I trust your
room is to your satisfaction. In the wardrobe you will find an
outfit for tonight’s dinner that I would like you to wear. Please
bathe and wash your hair with the products provided. Makeup has
also been supplied, I trust you are sufficient in the art of
application. Remember, just enough to highlight your features and
even out your complexion but do not cake yourself in it.

In the first
drawer down of the dressing table you will find the items I wish
you to wear beneath your dress. Someone will come for you at eight
thirty. Be ready.

Until this
evening.

 


Jane reread the
letter several times, her heart hammering as she did so. Her first
port of call was the ornately carved, oak wardrobe. She unlocked
the door and eagerly pulled it open. A solitary dress hung from a
hanger, a regal, floor length cream dress with a modest square
neckline and short sleeves. It was undeniably beautiful, the
quality of it all too obvious. But it was maybe a little old for
her, and certainly not something she would’ve picked for herself.
She cast her gaze down to the high heeled, cream shoes beneath it.
Now they were gorgeous, if a little too high for comfort. She
slipped one on. It was maybe a half size too small, but still
wearable.

Now for the fun
part. She went to the drawer in the dressing table, fully expecting
to find underwear befitting a princess.

What she found
instead made her gasp in shock. She pulled it out, not believing
what she was seeing. Surely The King didn’t expect her to wear
that…

The thing came
in a sealed, see through plastic bag, complete with set of
instructions. She just stared at it for a full minute with wide
eyes before tearing a hole in the plastic.

It was leather
thong, but the leather had been treated so it was unyielding. She
fingered the stiff material, slowly taking in what it was. In the
centre of the thin strip that was supposed to go between her legs
was a sticking out black rubber attachment of around the size of a
male thumb. Slightly further up from that looked very much like a
small, leather covered button.

She read the
short, typed instructions on the small piece of paper;

 


Anal/vaginal
plug and clitoral cover. Fits all sizes. Plug fully adjustable,
slide it along the thong base until it is at the desired distance
from the clitoral cover. The plug should rest comfortably in the
chosen orifice at the same time as the clitoral cover sits over the
clitoris. Once you are happy with the positioning, the thong can be
adjusted by the poppers around the waistband for a snug fit.

 


Jane rocked a
little on her feet as she read. The word ‘vaginal’ had been crossed
out manually with a thick black line. It would appear that The King
wished her to wear the butt plug during dinner.

The kinky
bastard, she thought, not knowing whether to laugh or cry.

 


It was eight
fifteen and Jane was almost ready for the night ahead. She sat on
the bed naked, nervously holding the anal plug in her shaking
hands.

Earlier she had
washed in the ensuite bathroom, luxuriating in the marble bathtub
that was the size of a hot tub. Her blonde hair now gleamed with
the use of expensive products and straightening irons. Her pale
skin glowed with the help of a top of the range foundation and she
had kept her pale eyelashes free from mascara to highlight her
ethereal beauty. Just the faintest smear of dark lip gloss and she
was ready.

Apart from the
fetish underwear, that is.

Sighing deeply,
she stepped into the leather thong. The King had kindly left a tub
of Vaseline on the dressing table.

I’ll be
needing that, she thought, unscrewing the lid.

When the anal
plug was sufficiently greased up, she positioned it at her
arsehole, gritted her teeth, and shoved.

She panicked a
bit at first. Wilfully shoving a foreign object up her arse went
against every natural instinct she possessed, but she persevered.
When it was all the way in, she let out a shaky breath.

There,
she thought, that’s not so bad now, is it?

She fastened
the thing in place as instructed, making sure that padded button
bit sat on her clit. That proved to be more uncomfortable than the
butt plug, it mercilessly separated her pussy lips and the thin
leather sliced into her vulva.

She examined
herself in the full length mirror, blushing hot at the woman who
stared back at her. Her labia spilled out around the garment, and
she tenderly stroked the exposed folds. It felt strange; she could
feel the hardness of the leather thong beneath the skin of her
lips, and she shuddered. She lifted up one leg onto the bed to look
at her cunt more closely, mesmerised by the way her anus hugged the
protruding rubber.

There was no
doubt about it, it was obscene. And it took her a moment to realise
that her pussy was wet. She gave her clit a little experimental rub
and the leather button tugged back her clitoral hood. Sparks of
pleasure so intense shot through her, and she put her leg back down
on the floor. She couldn’t go down to dinner horny. Even if
that was what HRH intended.

Next she
slipped on the dress. There was no bra provided so she knew she was
not to wear one, as much as she wanted to slip on her own bra. At
least the panelling at the front of the dress was quite thick so as
to obscure any potential nipple freeze.

Probably the
whole idea, she thought. I am braless, but the only people
to know that are me and The King.

The shoes were
the last thing to go on, and she walked experimentally around the
room in them for a moment. It was difficult walking on such a plush
carpet; every time she wobbled on her heels, she was acutely aware
of the butt plug and clitoral cover. She hoped she managed not to
fall, the butt plug might do real damage if she did.

At half past
eight precisely, there was a tap on her door. She opened it to the
same butler form earlier.

“Good evening
Madam, I am here to escort you to dinner.”

“Thanks. Then
let’s go.”

 


Rupert was the
first to greet her when she entered dining hall.

“Darling,” he
said, kissing her on both cheeks. “You look ravishing. Have you
enjoyed your afternoon at the palace?”

“Hello Rupert.
Yes, it’s been really quite something.”

“Come and meet
my wife,” The King called cheerily from the other side of the vast
room.

Rupert gently
placed his hand beneath her bare elbow, guiding her over to his
parents. Each step she took she could feel the plug pushing against
her anal walls and the leather ridge grinding into her clit. She
blushed hot. It just felt so utterly fucking filthy she wanted to
holler.

The King was
dressed in his customary style of dove grey suit and she did her
best not to look at him, she didn’t trust herself too. Lady Agatha,
or rather, Her Majesty Queen Agatha as she had been crowned
alongside her husband at the coronation a few years back, was
wearing a powder blue skirt suit that made her look every bit as
fierce as she did on the TV.

“Hello dear,”
Queen Agatha said, a hard look in her hawk like eyes. “It is a
pleasure to meet you.”

“You too, Your
Majesty” Jane managed to stammer back. “Thank you for inviting me
into your home.”

“Oh, don’t
thank me dear, thank Humphry.”

There was no
mention of, ‘Oh, please call me Aggie,’ as her husband had done
earlier. Still, at least Jane knew where she stood with her; for a
start she figured she wasn’t likely to make her wear an anal plug.
She almost smiled at her own dark thoughts.

The King
laughed. “Isn’t she a delight Aggie dear? Don’t you think you she
will be a superb addition to our family one day?”

“Hmm, the jury
is still out on that, is it not?”

“Mum,” Rupert
chided, then turned to Jane. “Please forgive my mother, she is all
bark and no bite.”

Jane smiled
sweetly at the fierce looking woman, doubting Rupert very much. At
best, she was what might be described as a handsome woman. She was
rake thin with a haughty face and the too large nose that Rupert
had inherited. But her mouth was full and shapely, and on the rare
occasions she smiled, she looked almost pretty. The press had
nicknamed her ‘The Lady Of Steel,’ on account of her surly
expression, iron grey, bobbed hair and formidable manner.

Jane trembled
in fear before her. A butler came up to their tightly huddled
group, saving Jane from the need to answer Rupert, of which she was
pathetically grateful. She accepted a flute filled with champagne
off the tray, murmuring her thanks.

“So tell me
Jane, what are you studying at Cobbolds?” Queen Agatha asked.

“English
literature, Your Majesty.”

“Not the most
useful subject dear. What will you do with that?”

“Why, marry our
son of course,” The King said jovially.

“Pay them no
heed Jane dear, I’ve had a lifetime of this, don’t you feel sorry
for me?”

She smiled
thinly at him, wishing he looked as good in a suit as his Father.
The King looked a million pounds, Rupert just looked like he’d
grabbed a suit off the bargain rack at Asda.

Rupert put his
arm gently around Jane’s shoulders.

“Mother,
Father, would you excuse us one moment? I would like to show Jane
the gardens.”

“Certainly son,
do not be too long, we shall be sitting down to dine in ten
minutes,” The King said.

Rupert led her
to the French doors overlooking the Palace gardens and swept them
open. The gardens took her breath away. They were standing on the
spacious patio of the room they were to dine in. Beyond that, acres
of immaculately cared for lawns and pockets of woodland stretched
as far as the eye could see. Her gaze settled on the obligatory
hedgerow maze; she had always wanted to go in one of those. It
reminded her of all her favourite historical movies she used to
love watching as a girl. She used to dream of being one of those
women with the heaving bosom, running through a maze like that from
an unseen pursuer…

“Penny for
them, Jane?”

“Nothing
really, I’m just admiring your royal maze.”

“I’ll take you
in it, one day. I used to love it as a kid.”

Jane looked up
at him, seeing him properly for the first time. Here she was, in a
palace, with a real, flesh and blood prince. She was a fool to mess
around with his father. She wanted this life so much, she had to
somehow put a stop to The King’s advances.

“You’re a good
man, Rupert. I love you.”

And she did.
Really. Sort of. Like she loved her comfy, tattered old dressing
gown.

“I love you too
Jane, you look so beautiful tonight. My father told me of his plans
for you, that you are to move into the palace over Easter to be
trained in the Royal way. Are you sure you are OK with that? You do
know he was only joking about the whole gynaecological thing, don’t
you? I asked him about it, just to be sure. One never knows with
Dad.”

“Indeed. And
yes, I am sure. I want to be with you and I will do whatever it
takes.”

“I am so lucky
to have you Jane. It will be such a bore for you, lots of fusty old
women teaching you to speak The King’s English, and all that
etiquette stuff. I must admit, I’m not too happy about it all, I
love you just the way you are. Besides, you’ll be missing out on
Robert’s twenty first if you stay, I was so looking forward to us
going to that.”

For some reason
she felt sad. Not only was he a Prince, he was a down to earth,
nice boy too. He loved her, respected her, and he treated her well.
Oh God, if only she found him attractive. Even an eighth as
attractive as she found his father would do…

She was about
to tell him that she loved him, when there was a fierce buzzing
sensation against her clit. She jumped in the air and squealed,
convinced for a second that she was suffering the first stage
onslaught of some horrific motor neurone disease that was making
her nerve endings spasm.

Then she
realised what it was.

That button
over my clit, it’s a fucking vibrator! The complete bastard…

“Jane? What on
earth is the matter?” Rupert asked, placing his arm around her
shoulder, concern etched on his face.

The buzzing
stopped and she breathed a sigh of relief. “Nothing, sorry, a wasp
flew in my hair, I panicked, I hate wasps.”

“Urghh, you and
me both, I am such a girl when I see a wasp… Jane? Is the
wasp back?”

The vibrator
was buzzing against her clit again. She wrapped her arms around her
torso, remembering what The King had taught her earlier; a lady
never lets anything show on her face.

“Jane? You look
flushed, what’s the matter?”

“Nothing,” she
said, composing her face into a semblance of normality. “It’s all
just a little overwhelming, that’s all. I’ll be fine in a
second.”

And just like
that, the buzzing stopped once more.

“Poor you. You
don’t have to stay here if you don’t want to, I’m sure my Father
will understand.”

“No, it’s fine,
honestly, I’ll be fine.”

“Are you two
coming in?” The King said from the French doors.

Jane and Rupert
both turned to look.

“Yes Father.
Come on,” he said to Jane with a reassuring smile.

He walked past
The King, leaving her alone with her mentor and tormentor. As she
too went to walk past him he opened his jacket slightly, and
reached inside to touch a pen in an inner pocket. Except she
quickly realised it wasn’t a pen. It looked like one, which she
supposed was the whole idea.

With a
salacious smile that alone would surely be grounds for divorce if
The Queen saw it, he pressed down on the pen lid.

The buzzing
instantly started again and she bit down hard on her lower lip.
Eyelid fluttering induced pleasure attacked her clit, sending
stabbing lightning bolts coursing through her body.

Through her
haze of ever increasing sexual arousal, she walked past The King
like everything was normal, and made her way to the dining table
where The Queen and Rupert were already seated. Rupert instantly
sprang up again when she approached, pulling out the seat between
him and his Mother for her to sit down.

Mercifully, The
King let up on the vibrator. She was able to take her place at the
table next to her fiancé, even managing a smile. The anal plug was
a lot more uncomfortable when she was sitting; she was forced to
keep her back ram-rod straight to avoid pain.

Is this why
the upper class have such good posture, she wondered. Do the
aristocracy stick dildos up their arse to keep their back’s
straight?

This room was a
lot less ostentatious than the room from earlier. It was almost
cosy, by palace standards. The dark wood table was round, and
although big, she didn’t feel too cast adrift sat there. It was
only when all four of them were seated did she notice that there
were two more places laid up.

“Who else is
joining us?” she asked softly, leaning in close to Rupert.

“Lord Elliot
and Duke Edward, close friends of my Father’s. They have Manors
down in Cornwall and they’re here in the city for a few days.”

“They are dear
friends of mine,” The King piped up, interrupting their
conversation. “You are going to love them, Jane. If you are with my
son, then it is important you become acquainted with such old
friends of the family.”

The vibrator on
her clit sprang to life as if to emphasise his point, but
thankfully only for a second.

Just then the
door opened and two gentlemen spilled in, escorted by the palace
butler. They were around the same age as The King, maybe a little
older and were dressed in formal attire. They looked drunk.

“Humphry, how
fabulous to see you old boy. My my, you are looking well,” said the
taller of the two, an attractive gentleman with receding, sandy
hair and a hawk like nose.

He actually
looked more like Rupert than The King did and Jane began to wonder
if Queen Agatha had entertained more men than just her husband…

“And as for you
my Queen, you are looking utterly ravishing, as always.”

The man took
her hand and raised it to his lips, kissing it. To Jane’s
amazement, The Queen actually blushed. Wonders would never
cease.

The other
gentleman, a sturdy looking man with glittering, silver hair and a
strong, handsome face, greeted everyone at the table and The King
got to his feet to shake his friends by the hand. Jane went to get
up to, but Rupert swiftly stopped her with a gentle hand on her
knee.

“No,” he
whispered, his voice drowned out by the guffawing men, “you’re with
me, therefore you outrank them. You don’t stand. The King only
stands because he chooses to.”

The two men
took their places at the table, opposite Jane.

“Jane, I would
like you to meet my oldest friends, Lord Elliot and Duke
Edward.”

“Such an
exquisite beauty,” Lord Elliot said, the tall one who looked like
Rupert. “It is truly an honour to meet you Jane. My goodness
Rupert, wherever did you find her?”

“A fellow
academic,” Rupert said proudly, “we met at University.”

“You did well
my boy,” approved Duke Edward, the one with the silver hair. “A
fine looking woman.”

Jane blushed
under their praise, looking away for a second and catching The
Queen’s eye as she did so. Her Majesty was scowling at her, but
just as quick it was gone again. Now her face was a mask once more,
and Jane began to think she had imagined it.

“Roast fillet
of Sea Bass with wild mushrooms Your Majesty,” a waiter said,
laying a beautifully presented dish before The King first.

HRH nodded his
approval and the party of six tucked into the first course.
Conversation ebbed and flowed as they ate, The King’s friends loud
and braying in the way only the upper class can.

The
conversation moved away from the season’s upcoming hunt and, to
Jane’s alarm, focussed on her.

“Do tell us,
you two lovebirds,” Lord Elliot asked, “how did you meet?”

Rupert put down
his knife and fork and smiled whimsically at Jane. “It’s a funny
story really, isn’t it Jane?”

At that precise
second, the vibrator started up.

Oh, no,
please not now, she thought, smiling serenely at her boyfriend.
She glanced at The King, who was looking at her expectantly, not
the tiniest clue of what he was doing to her in his expression.

She sat up even
straighter in her seat, trying to stem the building pleasure in her
cunt. But it was impossible. Rupert’s voice flowed over her while
she sat there with a fixed smile on her face and he told the story
of how she had fallen over in a corridor at Cobbold and he had
rushed to her aid. Of course, he was not to know that she had
slipped on purpose to get his attention, but that was
neither here nor there…

The sensations
down below were building to a crescendo and she couldn’t stop
herself from squirming slightly in her seat. She was so God damn
wet, she could feel her juices slick on her thighs and she wanted
to thrash her head and groan.

“Isn’t that so,
dear?” Rupert said.

Shit, he’s
talking to me, came the panicked thought. Then, what the
fuck did he just say?

“Yes,” she said
softly, hoping it was the right answer.

“Yes,” Rupert
agreed, laughter in his voice. “It was fate that delivered this
beautiful woman my way.”

The orgasm
broke.

“Oh,” she
gasped, not being able to stop herself.

Her hand
fluttered up to her heaving chest, a chest she knew would be
blotchy and red with arousal; a curse of such pale skin.

“Stop it
Rupert, you are embarrassing the poor girl,” The King chided, “she
is such a sweet little thing, look how she blushes.”

Jane was
cumming hard as The King addressed her. She gritted her teeth and
rode it out, determined not to let it show on her face. She knew
that The King knew; for a nanosecond his gaze flickered to her
chest, the smallest smile tugging at the corner of his mouth.

“I’m sorry
Jane,” Rupert said, “please forgive me for embarrassing you.”

“You didn’t,”
she replied, the orgasm abating and leaving her cunt, a twitching,
wet, throbbing mess. “I am so thankful I did fall over that day, I
truly was rescued by a real life prince.”

Everyone at the
table laughed politely, except for The Queen of course.

The remainder
of the dinner passed without incident. The King, The Lord and The
Duke dominated the conversation, leaving the rest of them to just
laugh when it was required. After cumming at a dinner table dining
with royalty, Jane felt like she was able to take on anything.

By the time
coffee was finished a few hours later, The King politely indicated
that dinner was over.

“Ladies and
gentleman, I would like to thank you for your charming company, it
has been quite a delightful evening.”

“Indeed,” Lord
Elliot said, being the first to get to his feet. “I have an early
start tomorrow, would it be terribly rude of me if I were to ask
for one of your people to kindly show me to my quarters?”

“Me too,” Duke
Edward said, also rising, “It has been a long day. Thank you, Your
Royal Highnesses for a charming evening.”

“Might I have a
moment alone with Jane, seeing as she is not to be coming home with
me tonight?” Rupert asked.

“Five minutes,
no more,” The King said good humouredly.

Rupert led her
back outside through the French doors and onto the patio. Dusk was
falling, bathing the beautiful gardens in many shades of deep
blue.

“Dear Jane,”
Rupert began, “might I trouble you for a kiss before you
disappear?”

“But Rupert,
they might see us.”

They can’t, we
are stood back from the doors. Oh, just come here.”

He pulled her
into his arms, planting his mouth clumsily on hers. His tongue
instantly fell into her mouth, reminding her of a large slug
plopping into an empty flowerpot. Then it swirled around the inside
of her mouth, putting her in mind of a washing machine.

She pulled away
from him, trying not to let her disgust show. She bet his Father
didn’t kiss like that and her pussy got wet again just thinking
about kissing The King.

“Not here my
darling,” she breathed, “it is hardly appropriate, is it?”

“You are enough
to drive a man insane. Why do you have to be so pure and
moral?”

“Because that
is why you love me.”

“Indeed.” he
said, “that and your big tits.”

“Rupert! You
can be so crass sometimes. Do I not deserve your respect?”

“Yes, my
darling, of course you do, I apologise. I just want you so
much.”

“All good
things come to those who wait.”

“I know, I
know.”

She was saved
from another mauling by The King calling them back in.

Jane said her
thank yous and goodnights, and a butler came to escort her to her
room. Rupert looked like he was about to burst into tears when she
was led away, but all she could think about was The King, and what
he might have planned for her next.


Chapter
Three.

 


 


 


Fifteen minutes
later she was lying on her four poster bed in her room, staring up
at the bell shaped, carved ceiling. She still hadn’t removed the
fetish underwear. Subconsciously her hand snaked between her legs,
feeling how the wetness on her thighs had dried to a tacky
finish.

She was still
incredibly horny, and as she lay there she contemplated removing
the thong to masturbate. But by removing it, it was as good as
admitting her night with The King was over and she didn’t want it
to be over. Not by a long shot.

She jumped when
there was a knock on her bedroom door and her heart gave a
lurch.

Oh God, please
let it be Him, please let him at last make love to me properly…

She pulled open
the door. Her joy at seeing The King stood there was instantly
replaced by crushing disappointment. Then fear.

“Your Majesty,
Lord Elliot, Duke Edward. To what do I owe this pleasure?”

The King pushed
past her, followed by The Lord and The Duke.

“What do you
think?” The King answered rudely. “I trust you are still wearing
the underwear?”

The vibrator
buzzed into life and she jumped backwards.

“I shall take
that as a yes, then. Get on the bed, lie on your back, lift up your
dress and open your legs.”

“Your Majesty,”
Jane gasped, “why are you doing this?”

Lord Elliot
tutted his disapproval. “I thought you said she was fully trained
in submission, Humphry?”

“I did not say
fully trained, I said undergoing training. And you, dear friends,
are here to help, are you not?”

“Indeed we
are,” brayed Duke Edward. “And a true honour it is to assist The
King of England. You heard His Royal Highness,” he barked at her.
“You had better do as he says.”

Jane simply
could not believe this was happening. She stared up at The King
with wide, pleading eyes. There was no help there.

With a wildly
beating heart she sat on the edge of the bed.

“Please Your
Royal Highness,” she tried one more time.

“Shut up. You
are a dirty whore and the only reason for your existence is to
service Your Lordship anyway he sees fit.”

She looked from
one man to the next, and was met with nothing but coldness.

So she did it;
she shuffled backwards on the bed, lay back and lifted up her
dress.

“Open your
legs,” The King ordered huskily.

She did, the
vibrator still working on her clit. Three pairs of eyes stared down
at her.

“Should we
watch her cum? Like she did at the dinner table?” Lord Elliot
asked.

Jane blushed.
She couldn’t believe they had known she was cumming. Well, of
course they must have been in on it too, the dirty bastards. The
pleasure was building quickly again, and she twisted the silk
sheets in her tightly clenched fists.

“I would like
to inspect her body,” The Duke said.

“A marvellous
idea,” The King intoned. “You heard the man, take off your dress
Jane. Show your masters your luscious tits.”

Obediently,
Jane sat up and reached behind her for the zipper of the beautiful
cream dress. In a lust filled daze she slipped the garment down her
arms, then lifted up her rump, removing the dress completely.

“May I have the
honour of removing the thong Humphry?” The Duke asked.

“Be my guest,
friend,” The King answered.

“Lie down,
whore, arms above your head,” The Duke ordered as he unpopped the
poppers and opened up the thong, exposing her wet cunt to his
hungry gaze.

She didn’t know
whether to be disappointed that the impending orgasm had been
stemmed now the vibrator had been removed, or scared of what might
happen next.

“Delightful,”
The Duke murmured, running his fingers over her wet folds, stopping
at the butt plug to finger it at the point it entered her body.

She gasped when
he slowly eased it out of her anus, then rammed it hard all the way
back up.

“No flinching,”
Lord Elliot chided, reaching down to pinch her nipple.

It hurt and she
flinched some more.

The Duke
whipped the thing out of her backside, pressing her legs down by
her knees so her pussy was completely exposed to the three men.

No one spoke
for a moment. The air felt strange, charged with pheromones, barely
contained aggression and testosterone.

The King was
the first to loosen his trousers. His big cock stuck out through
the zipper of his suit pants, bouncing slightly at the sudden
freedom.

“Fair to do
this by ranking, I would say, so I shall go first. Kneel before
your King, and suck Your Royal Highness’s cock.”

The Lord and
The Duke guffawed. The Duke rubbed the unmistakable bulge in his
trousers, obviously keen to have his go.

This can’t
be happening, Jane thought. I can’t give The King a blowjob,
stark naked, with two other men watching…

Although she
had the distinct feeling that this was nothing compared to what
else The King had planned.

So she dropped
to her knees before His Majesty and took the fat cock into her
mouth. He tasted good. She thought of Rupert’s cock as she sucked
off The King. Rupert’s prick was a lot smaller, and the one and
only time she had gone down on him, she vowed to herself she would
never do it again as he had tasted decidedly unsavoury. She had hid
behind the blushing virgin act in a bid to escape a repeat
performance.

But The King.
Wow. He tasted clean with no bitter after tang. The scent of male
arousal filled her nostrils, making her mouth water and further
lubricating his assault on her mouth.

She was even
enjoying herself, and for a second she forgot about the other two
men. She loved the way his big dick filled her mouth and she
swallowed his hard shaft down as far as she could without
gagging.

The good time
she was having abruptly ended when The King suddenly grabbed her
head to hold it steady and proceeded to fuck her face.

She wailed
beneath him, her eyes bulging madly as she beat her wrists on his
hips and thighs.

The Lord and
The Duke laughed. Her ears started to ring and her head felt like
it was on too tight with the lack of oxygen getting to her brain.
The dick mercilessly plundered her throat over and over and just
when she thought she couldn’t take it a second longer, he eased up
a little.

“You’d better
fucking swallow, bitch,” he snarled angrily in a tone of voice she
had never heard him use before.

And then he was
cumming, fisting her hair so there was no chance of escape and she
was forced to swallow. The cock expanded in her mouth and then
thick liquid pulsed out in hot jets, shooting straight down the
back of her throat.

It was over
quickly and when he pulled out she doubled over, coughing and
retching, the taste of cum coating her tongue and clinging to her
throat, making her bile rise.

No soon as The
King had stepped away, The Duke took his place. He roughly pulled
her to her knees by her hair and rubbed his hard cock over her
face.

“Are you sure
we can’t fuck her Humphry? I would love to feel her sweet young
pussy around my loins.”

The King
laughed. “Not tonight my friend, but one day soon. She’s simply not
ready yet, I have to break her in first.”

“It matters
not,” The Duke said, forcing his smaller cock past her lips, “oral
copulation will be more than satisfactory.”

The Duke’s
penis reminded her of Rupert’s; below average in length and girth
and in possession of a distinctly dicky odour. Like The King had
done before him, he held her head steady and fucked her face. She
clung onto his hips to keep herself upright and endured it. It was
over in less than a minute and his steamy cum pumped down her
throat, more pungent than The King’s.

When it was
over she was very nearly sick. She doubled over and did her best to
stem the tide of nausea.

She felt hands
under her armpits and Lord Elliot pulled her to her feet.

“Humphry, might
I have the pleasure of eating the slut’s pussy whilst she sucks my
cock?”

“I do not see
why not, so long as you penetrate her pussy with nothing more than
your tongue.”

Lord Elliot
threw Jane onto the bed and whipped out his cock. He straddled her
head and fucked her mouth.

In this
position, Jane was scared. She was completely trapped and powerless
beneath him and it felt so demeaning.

Thankfully, he
didn’t fuck her throat and he didn’t do it for more than a few
seconds. He pulled out and lay down next to her on the bed.

“Straddle my
head dear girl, I would say you’ve had enough of rough for one
night. Smother that pretty cunt of yours over my face and suck my
cock in whatever way you desire.”

Every part of
her body quivered in fear and anticipation when she straddled his
face. Instantly his tongue parted her pussy lips, seeking out her
hard little clit. The shock of pleasure was immense and she flushed
hot in arousal.

She leaned over
to take his cock in her mouth, grateful that she wasn’t being face
fucked. To show her appreciation of that fact she made a conscious
effort to give him much pleasure, lest he change his mind and treat
her as roughly as The King and The Duke had.

She licked
around the swollen head, lapping at the pre-cum that seeped from
the eyehole. It was bitter tasting, but odourless. Besides, after
swallowing two lots of hot, musky cum, this was nothing.

The pleasure in
her pussy grew more intense, making her groan around the cock that
was filling her mouth. Her head bobbed up and down the hard shaft
as Lord Elliot expertly stabbed at her clit with his stiffened
tongue.

I can’t
believe I’m getting off on this humiliation, she thought in
alarm when her orgasm was dangerously close after less than a few
minutes of Lord Elliot lapping at her.

Her cunt felt
wound tight and she couldn’t hold off cumming.

Lord Elliot
made appreciative little noises as she came. She could feel the
liquid pumping out of her in embarrassing amounts. Oh God, she
thought in mortification, his face will be soaked.

As soon as she
was done, Lord Elliot’s cock pulsed in her mouth and unthinkingly
she slid her mouth off him. Hot cum splashed her face, hair and
tits as she finished him off by hand, vigorously wanking him to
squeeze out every last drop.

Jane dismounted
his face with as much dignity as she could muster.

“Gentlemen,”
The King said, “thank you for your participation, I would now like
to be alone with my charge.”

The Lord and
The Duke bid goodnight to The King and left the room without so
much as backward glance at Jane.

Jane
automatically wrapped her arms around her breasts from her kneeling
position on the bed.

“Arms by your
sides,” The King ordered. “You are really storing up a lot of
punishments for later. Get on your feet child, I have something I
wish to show you.”

Jane scrambled
off the bed and stood before The King with her head lowered.

He strode over
to the door and flung it open.

Jane shrivelled
inside.

Surely he
doesn’t expect me to walk out into the corridor naked?

“Come,” he
barked from the hallway, no longer in her line of sight.

When Jane stood
in the doorway she saw that The King was already some way ahead of
her. Taking a deep breath, she followed. She had to trust him. She
had to do what he said.

Quickly she
caught up with him. He stopped dead in his tracks and she almost
collided into his back.

What on
earth is he doing, she wondered, when he halted before a large,
gloomy oil painting depicting a hunting scene. He groped around the
edges of the gilded frame, a look of intense concentration on his
face.

The worst
feeling swept through Jane as she stood trembling by his side.

There was a
loud creaking sound, making Jane jump, and the segment of panelled
wall The King was pushing on moved. It took a moment for her to
fully comprehend what she was seeing. This part of the panelling
was in fact a door, a secret passageway no less. She stared in
disbelief into the newly revealed, black void.

The King pulled
a cigarette lighter from his pocket, flicked it into life and
extended his arm into the dark.

The weak light
the flame cast barely touched the blackness, but from what she
could see, a stone staircase led downwards.

“After you,
slut.”

“Your Majesty,”
she gasped, “what’s down there? I’m sorry, but I really don’t like
the look of it.”

“She doesn’t
like the look of it,” he repeated slowly, as if not quite believing
what he was hearing. “Look at me when I’m speaking to you.”

She raised her
eyes to meet his and inside she shrunk in fear. He seemed
different, somehow. Granted, she had only been in his company for a
very limited period of time, but this new version of The King
scared the bejesus out of her. There was not even the smallest
trace of humour that was usually present in those devilishly
mischievous eyes. They looked blank and hard and full of unspoken
atrocities.

“If you do not
descend those stairs right this second, then I shall take it that
you do not wish to be part of this family or have any place in my
son’s life.”

She stared
uselessly up at him, not knowing what the hell to say.

In that instant
his gaze softened and she wondered if he had taken pity on her.

Either that or
he’s trying to manipulate you into going down those stairs of your
own free will…

“Jane, dear
Jane, do not look so scared. I am only schooling you in the royal
way. And I thought you understood the nature of our relationship. I
am a dom to your sub. Master and servant Jane, it is a relationship
as old as the beginning of time. I hold you in the highest regard,
sweet child, not many get to see this side of me. The real me, so
to speak.”

He seemed so
genuine in that moment, and there was no denying her latent,
submissive tendencies. Not to mention her growing attachment to
him.

Her growing
love…

She pushed that
bad word out of her mind as soon as it had arrived.

“I am scared
Your Majesty. Please, just tell me what is down the stairs, and
what you expect of me.”

That look
flitted across his eyes again, the one of cruelty and detachment,
but just as quick it was gone again.

“Heaven and
hell waits for you at the bottom of the stairs, child, and all I
desire of you is your complete surrender to me, mind body and
soul.”

She shivered.
Doesn’t ask for much, does he, she thought
sarcastically.

“You do trust
me, do you not, Jane?”

“Yes,” she
honestly replied.

He stepped to
one side to let her pass, a smile tugging at his lips that was so
full of promises of unholy delights that a burst of heat suffused
her pussy.

“Wait, a kiss
before we descend,” he said pulling her into his arms.

He crushed her
against his strong body and his mouth caught hers in a fierce kiss.
She gasped when his lips connected with hers and she had to cling
onto his shoulders to prevent her knees from buckling.

A million
fireworks exploded in her head and in that moment she understood
that no matter what happened or what he might do to her, she would
love this man forever.

He groaned into
her mouth, his tongue darting past her wet lips. His suit was
scratchy against her naked body and she pushed herself as close to
him as she could possibly get, suddenly overcome with a desperate
need for more of him.

But that was
all she was getting. The show of affection was over. More over than
she could have ever dreamed possible.

“After you
Jane,” he said, gently nudging her by the small of her back onto
the tiny landing situated at the top of the stairs.

He pulled the
secret door shut behind them and they were plunged into darkness.
The black was total. Jane stifled a rise of panic, she had never
done well in confined spaces, especially not pitch black ones.

“Don’t move,”
The King said, brushing against her.

The lighter
sparked into life, illuminating the immediate space they occupied
with flickering shadows lapping around them.

The feeble
light the lighter emitted lowered to the ground and Jane realised
that The King was bending over to retrieve something attached to
the bottom of the door.

Then there was
light. Torchlight, anyway. He shone the thing in her face and her
arms flew up to protect her eyes.

“Down the
stairs,” he barked.

He kept hold of
the torch, which, quite irrationally, grated on her more than
anything, striking her as distinctly ungentlemanly. He aimed the
beam on her back and some of the light seeped around her,
illuminating her descent.

The air wasn’t
too cold, but considering she was naked and her bare feet were
freezing on the stone steps, she couldn’t stop shivering.

Cold wasn’t the
only reason she shivered. She could only see two or three, worn
stone steps in front of her at any given time. What lay in wait at
the end of the steps was still a complete mystery. Jane was of the
opinion that she didn’t want to find out, but at the same time some
inner demon compelled her downwards.

After what felt
like forever, the winding staircase came to an end, levelling out
to a flat stone floor.

She swivelled
round and saw the torchlight receding.

Where are
you going? Don’t leave me, she wanted to scream to The King’s
departing figure.

But he didn’t
go far. The torchlight hovered a few metres away from her. She
heard the click of the lighter, then flickering candlelight threw
the stone wall into stark relief.

Silently she
watched HRH move swiftly around the cavernous space, lighting the
candles in the wrought iron candle holders that were placed a metre
or so apart, head height along the walls.

The King
methodically lit thirty candles. She counted each one, rooted to
the spot in fear. Each time one more flickered into life, a little
bit more of the room was illuminated.

And the more
she saw, the more frightened she became.

This wasn’t
just a basement they were in. It was a dungeon. Thick, clunky
chains hung from the walls and high ceiling, screwed into the
uneven stone surface. There was strange looking equipment down here
too, stuff that put her in mind of medieval torture. The racks and
stocks she recognised for what they were. As for the other iron and
wood instruments of varying size, she didn’t have a clue. All she
knew was that the sight of them disturbed her beyond words.

“So what do you
think?” The King asked proudly.

“It’s, it’s…
terrifying,” she whispered.

The King
laughed, obviously pleased with her answer.

“Isn’t it just.
This, my dear child, is your real life, bone fide medieval torture
chamber. Much use was made of it in the middle ages, punishment for
treason, interrogations and the like. Beautiful, do you not
think?”

Jane could
think of a lot of words for it. Beautiful was not one of them.

“You have that
deer in the headlamp look again. Don’t worry so, child, most of
this equipment is for show. Unless you have been a very
naughty girl of course.”

His smile was
far from comforting.

“And now I have
seen it, Your Lordship. Might we not go back upstairs again? I’m
very tired.”

The King closed
the gap between them. “I should think not. I would like to see you
chained, it would make me very happy indeed.”

Jane licked her
dry lips. Her heart was beating uncontrollably fast and she was
dizzy with nerves. Not to mention The King’s nearness.

“Your Majesty…”
she began.

“Hush.” The
King placed a finger over her trembling lips, his other hand
slipping between her legs. “So wet. You are a sick little whore,
you crave the darkness, just like me. We are kindred spirits.”

He moved his
hands round to cup her buttocks. His touch left her weak and
passively, against every grain of common sense she possessed, she
let him walk her backwards until her back connected with the cold,
jagged stone of the wall.

“Arms above
your head,” he ordered gruffly.

Trembling, she
did as he asked.

She felt
something click heavily over her wrists and for a moment she was
too scared to look up to see what had pinned her in place.

When she did
pluck up the courage to look, she saw handcuffs over her wrists;
handcuffs that were attached to a length of heavy chain that hung
down from the ceiling next to the wall. At least there was some
give in her arms as they weren’t pulled too tight above her
head.

The King moved
away from her slightly to admire his handiwork.

“You look so
beautiful strung up. So helpless.”

Jane tugged at
her chains, conscious of how this position was making her big
breasts jut prominently.

Now she was
there with her back against the wall, she took in the room properly
for the first time. It was massive, the size of her old school’s
gym hall. It sort of reminded her of her old gym hall too, with the
funny looking equipment dotted here and there throughout the
massive space. Except on closer inspection, most of it was unlike
any gym equipment she had ever seen. On the far wall next to the
stairs was a large, glass fronted cabinet. Because of the dark and
the flickering light she could not properly see what was displayed
on the shelves, but the little she saw made her feel queasy.
Smaller objects were displayed; objects that could only be
described as instruments of torture. Things with sharp teeth,
vices, iron claws. Things that reminded her of bear traps and old
fashioned gardening tools.

Her gaze
settled on a piece nearer her that looked a bit like a Pommel
horse. Except this gym horse didn’t have a flat, padded surface
with protruding handles, it was made of rusty iron and the surface
of the horse rose up in an evil looking, sharp point.

“I see you are
admiring my Pommel horse. Or Spanish Donkey, which is the correct
name. This was used frequently on heretics all those years ago. The
naked victim was placed astride it as if riding a donkey, and
various numbers of weights were attached to his or her feet. The
agony could be ‘fine-tuned’ by using lighter or heavier weights.
Sources relate that on occasion, the wedge would slice entirely
through the victim as a result of the immense weight attached to
his or her feet.”

Jane felt
lightheaded at his explanation. That was some seriously sick
shit.

“Or how about
my Judas chair,” The King continued, striding over to a normal
looking stool. Or normal apart from the fact the seat was raised
into a sharp point, which The King lovingly touched. “I would say
that this one is pretty much self-explanatory. The victim is
hoisted up and lowered onto the point of the pyramid in such a way
that his weight rests on the point positioned in the anus, in the
vagina, under the scrotum or, in some extreme cases, directly under
the last three vertebrae of the coccyx. The executioner, according
to the pleasure of the interrogators, would vary the pressure from
zero to that of total body weight. The victim can be rocked, or
made to fall repeatedly onto the point. I do believe that nowadays
this method is still employed by governments in Latin America ,
with and without improvements like electrified waist rings.”

Jane was
speechless. She closed her eyes for a second, not believing that
she was down here, that this was happening to her.

She stiffened
in fear when The King came over to her once more, his face a
composite of shadows in the flickering light, making him look less
human and more demon.

“Your Majesty,”
she stammered, making sure to keep her gaze averted. “You have
shown me your dungeon, and I am sufficiently terrified. Now
please will you let me go.”

The King
tenderly stroked a finger down the contours of her face, although
there was no tenderness in his eyes. His hand travelled lower, to
her breasts. He started off by lightly running a finger over her
puckered nipples, before the other hand joined in and he began to
squeeze and fondle them.

“If I sense you
are truly traumatised by this, then I will stop, you have my word.
But you are not, are you Jane? You want this as much as I do. You
want me to show you the heights of pleasure and the depths of pain.
You want to experience all the pleasures of the flesh.”

No,” she
whimpered, inexplicably turned on by his words.

His hands on
her tits grew rougher, squeezing them so hard she cried out.

“What have I
taught you Jane? Never show your discomfort on your face. You still
have such a long way to go.”

He let go of
her breasts and when she looked down at herself they were marked
with red fingerprints.

The King’s
fingerprints, she thought, a shudder of delight rippling
through her.

She watched him
make his way over to the glass cabinet on the far side of the room.
His broad back blocked the view of what he retrieved from the
opened door.

Her stomach
twisted into knots when she saw what he held. It was a whip, and
when he drew closer to her, she saw the end of it was flayed.

The King drew
it lovingly through his fingers when he stood before her. She
stared in stark terror at the thing. The handle of it was wooden
and the whip itself was rope, putting her in mind of a skipping
rope. But this ‘skipping rope’ ended in multiple tails, each one
finished in a knot.

“This is my
favourite kind of whip,” The King said softly, “the cat o’ nine
tails. So simple, yet such an effective torture device.”
Thoughtfully he fingered the knots at the end of the strands. “The
claws on this are capable of inflicting hugely vicious parallel
wounds. The strands can be tipped with metal spikes, glass, or any
manner of sharp objects to add further injury, if one wishes. But
of course, I don’t wish to do that. I prefer to use it to tenderise
the flesh, it will make your skin fee alive and tingling.”

Yeah, with
pain, she thought.

“Please, Your
Royal Highness, I don’t want to be whipped.”

“Do not knock
it until you try it. I have no intention of breaking the sound
barrier with it on your delicate, virgin skin. Are you aware that
the whip is the first man-made object to break the sound barrier? A
lash of the whip can travel over seven hundred and sixty miles per
hour. That equates to three hundred and forty miles per
second. The crack of a whip is actually a small sonic
boom.”

“No, Your Royal
Highness, I did not know that.”

“You may be
assured that a good whipping is quite excruciating.”

“I have no
doubt Your Majesty.”

And I don’t
wish to find out.

The King gently
trailed the cat over her breasts. It tickled her skin, and her
nipples puckered. The tickling sensation was akin to being plunged
in a bath of ice water, it warned of unknown pain to come and she
trembled before him.

Then he began
to whip her and she cried out in nervous anticipation.

“Do not scream.
Not that it matters, the dungeon is completely soundproof. This
does not hurt Jane, just relax and go with it.”

As much as she
was loath to admit it, he was right. It didn’t hurt. He smacked the
flayed ends over and over the front of her body at speed, paying
particular attention to her breasts. Her flesh tingled hot and
cold, like she had pins and needles. He certainly wasn’t doing it
hard enough to hurt.

Yet, she
thought.

It really was
the most unusual sensation; one that sent every nerve ending in her
body into tingly spasms. She was aware of every inch of her skin,
like it had suddenly come alive and was undulating and pulsing over
her skeletal structure.

When she looked
down at herself her tis glowed rosily in the candlelight.

He stopped
suddenly. Her skin felt itchy, desperate for more of the same. He
reached up and fiddles with the cuffs at her wrists, unlocking
them.

“Turn around,
face the wall,” he ordered.

She cradled her
aching wrists to her chest. Her arms felt weird and cold from being
yanked above her head like that, even if it hadn’t been for very
long.

She did as he
asked, resting her hands against the stone wall. She was still
scared, but at the same time she felt as if she were too far down
the path of sexual discovery to turn back. There was no stopping
now.

The flayed ends
of the whip slapped against her buttocks, repeatedly and at speed.
He used the same pressure he had on her front; not hard enough to
hurt but firm enough to make her skin sing out; an intense
sensation that balanced on the edge of pain without tipping
over.

He worked the
cat o’ nines over her shoulders, back and thighs before returning
once more to her bottom.

The whipping
slowly grew more intense. The King used less speed, more force. She
cried out at each hard, thwack on her bottom. It took a
moment for her fevered brain to work out that he was hurting
her. She had grown accustomed to the feel of the whip all over her
body and the pain had crept up on her without her being able to
pinpoint the exact point it had started.

Every slap on
her backside made her cry out and her body jolt.

“Please, Your
Majesty! You’re hurting me,” she gasped.

“That is the
intention. Be a good girl and take your punishment. This is for not
swallowing Lord Elliot’s cum,” he said, with a hard whack across
one buttock. “And this is for cumming on Lord Elliot’s face without
my permission,” he said, with a whack across the other cheek.

She screamed
out, tears streaming down her face.

He hit her
again and she jumped.

“And
that is for all the times I ask you to do something and you
don’t do it immediately without question.”

The whipping
stopped and she slumped against the wall for support, her breathing
ragged and her arse cheeks throbbing sharply.

“I could go on,
but that is enough for the moment. Turn around child.” She did,
keeping her red eyes lowered. “Get over to the rack.”

She forgot the
rule not to look at him.

“Your Majesty,
you cannot be serious.”

“Indeed I am.
Deadly. Move it. Do not make things any worse for yourself.”

“Do you intend
to kill me?” she asked incredulously.

The King
bellowed laughter. “Don’t be so ridiculous. Follow me.”

He walked over
to the rack in the middle of the dungeon. Jane followed, her arse
throbbing painfully with each step and every inch of her skin
feeling crawly and oddly alive.

“A medieval
rack, Jane. It has not been modified in any way since its
construction in the fifteenth century. A fine piece of machinery,
do you not think?”

Jane did not.
The sight of it scared her shitless. The rack was a wooden frame
that came up to her knees. It looked a bit like a single bed frame,
except it was longer. At each end of the slatted frame was a wooden
roller, one of which had a handle.

The King rested
a foot on the frame and crossed his arms across his chest.

“Sit down
here,” he said, tapping a broad segment of wood in the middle of
the thing with his foot where the unfortunate backside in question
was obviously designed to sit.

She really
didn’t want to sit on her sore behind, but she did, wincing when
the hard wood bit into her tender rump.

“Lean back
please, arms above your head.”

Jane lay back
on the slatted wood, wincing slightly at the pain the shift in
position caused to her buttocks.

“Don’t worry,
this rope is most definitely not medieval, there is no chance of it
snapping,” The King quipped, tying the end of the rope around her
wrists in such a deft manner there was no doubt in Jane’s mind that
he had done this many times before.

Now her arms
were pulled tight above her head, the backs of her hands resting on
the roller. She expected him to do the same at her ankles, but he
didn’t. Instead he pushed her legs apart and bent her knees,
placing her heels on each side of the wooden frame.

He remained
perched on the edge of the frame, sitting by her left foot.

Leaning forward
slightly, he ran his fingers lightly over the sopping wet folds of
her cunt.

“Still so wet,”
he murmured. “You are the most naturally submissive woman I have
ever met. I knew it the first second my dim witted son brought you
to me.”

For the first
time, The King let a finger slip inside her wet sex. He sighed in
pleasure. The only sound to be heard in the dungeon was the
squelching of The King’s finger in Jane’s pussy.

He stared
hungrily at her cunt whilst he finger fucked it.

“Jane, dear
Jane, do you have any idea how badly I want to ravish your
body?”

She didn’t know
how to answer or what to think. From all she could gather, The King
was hell bent on punishing her, not fucking her.

And to her
deepest, darkest shame, this turned her on more than she ever
dreamed possible.

His finger
inside her dripping hole was making her desperately horny.
Especially when his thumb joined in to trail wet circles over her
clit. She began to pant beneath him, the orgasm shockingly
close.

He seemed to
sense this and removed his finger from her cunt with an undignified
wet smacking sound.

“Not yet, my
darling, I want to take you to the edge of pleasure and pain first,
it will make your orgasm so much more intense.”

Her heart
picked up a fearful notch. She had no idea what The King was
capable of or how far he would take these little ‘games.’

He got up and
went back over to the glass cabinet. She watched him open the glass
doors and search the shelves. Her stomach twisted into knots of
terror and excitement at thought of the toys he might bring to
her.

He was there
quite a few minutes collecting the objects he required. Jane
squirmed on the wooden slats as she watched him, unconsciously
squeezing her thighs together. Not to hide her pussy because she
was ashamed, but because it felt good to squeeze her legs together
as it sent tiny sparks of pleasure radiating out from her clit when
the folds of her pussy rubbed against the swollen nub.

When she caught
herself doing it she stopped, momentarily mortified that she had
turned into nothing more than a bitch on heat in the course of
twenty four hours.

At last, The
King turned around, his arms hugged to his chest and laden down
with all manner of objects.

He bent over
next to her and let the stuff gently clatter to the floor without
her seeing what he had brought. All she glimpsed was objects she
simply didn’t understand, twisted lumps of metal and iron, like
tools from a gardening shed.

He resumed his
place on the edge of the rack, and picked up something from the
floor. Again, it was something she could not place, the likes of
which she had never seen before.

“Do you know
what this is Jane?”

“No Your
Majesty.”

“This, my dear
girl, is a safer version of the ‘Choke pear.’ Or ‘The Pear of
Anguish,’”

Jane stared
nervously at the strange looking object. It was around thirty
centimetres long from end to end and put her vaguely in mind of an
outsized corkscrew. The top part of it did anyhow, being an
elaborately carved, wrought iron handle that looked as if it were
designed to be turned. The last third of it was a cylindrical tube
of around an inch or so thickness. The King held the base of the
black cylinder and turned the handle.

The cylinder
expanded evenly, dividing out into four segments.

She recoiled in
horror.

Where the
bloody hell did he intend to stick that..?

“There is no
need to look like that, Jane. This is nothing compared to a real
‘Choke Pear.’ A cylinder of a real Choke Pear did not open evenly
like this, rather it opened like the petals of a flower unfurling.
The end of it dilated up to twenty centimetres, expanded by force
of the screw to the maximum aperture of the segments. But imagine
if the end of the segments were spiked, Jane. The pointed
prongs at the end of the segments turned outwards instead of
inwards like this version, and it served to rip the throat, the
intestines, or the cervix. The insides of the cavities in question
were irredeemably mutilated, nearly always fatally so.”

Jane shuddered.
The King’s dark side was beginning to disturb her more than just a
little.

“No,” she cried
when he ran the head of the Choke Pear along her wet slit.

She didn’t want
that thing anywhere near her, safe or otherwise and her legs
clamped shut.

“Never deny me
Jane,” he said, prising her legs apart. “Would you rather I tied
your ankles to the rack too or shall I trust you to keep your legs
open? Well? Answer me when I talk to you.”

“I will keep my
legs open Your Royal Highness,” she said, meaning it.

The thought of
being tied completely to the rack terrified her and her thighs fell
open.

The King
masturbated her with the end of the Choke Pear, paying close
attention to her clit. Against her better judgement, her arousal
was immediate. In that moment she hated him. It was a hatred that
could only be born of the purest and most intense of emotions;
lust.

The King spoke
more as he masturbated her with the evil looking thing;

“The oral pear
was often inflicted on heretical preachers, I’m sure you can
appreciate the amount of damage it might do to a throat. The rectal
pear awaited passive male homosexuals, and the vaginal pear women
guilty of sexual union with Satan or his familiars.” He laughed.
“But for you, dear child, think of it as more of a stretching
device. There is however, the finest line between the visual joys
of stretching and rendering a cunt or an arsehole unusable...”

Jane’s head
began to swim. She found she couldn’t catch her breath and the room
seemed to undulate and slip in and out of focus.

“Stay with me
Jane,” The King’s voice said from seemingly very far way. “Do not
bail out on me now. Do you trust me?”

Jane made a
conscious effort to concentrate on his voice. “Yes Your Majesty,”
she whispered.

“Then relax and
go with it.”

He placed the
tip of the Choke Pear at the entrance to her vagina and the slim
tip of the thing easily slipped into the entrance of her wet
hole.

“No,” Jane said
assertively, surprising even herself. “I don’t want to lose my
virginity to an inanimate object.”

“Fine. Then
I’ll just have to stick it somewhere else.”

As he spoke he
unceremoniously finger fucked her, then spread the wetness from her
cunt over the black cylinder of the Choke Pear, swiftly placing it
at the puckered rosebud of her anus.

It all happened
so fast, he was pushing past the tight ring of muscle before she so
much as realised his dark intention.

“Please Your
Majesty,” she whimpered as the Choke Pear pushed deeper inside her
rectum.

But it hardly
hurt at all, she was getting used to having things stuffed up her
arse. And it felt so wrong that a cold little smile spread across
her lips at her own deviance.

“There, that’s
much better,” HRH cooed down at her. “You are a dirty little whore
aren’t you?”

“Yes,” she
gasped, her eyes wide in her head and her sore rump shifting back
and forth over the hard wood with each shove of the instrument.

Inexplicably,
her pussy ached with unfulfilled desire and the need to be
stimulated. The King pushed the thing in hard and deep enough to
make tears spring to her eyes.

He stopped
pumping it in and out and kneeled between her spread legs, gazing
at her cunt and the Choke Pear sticking out of her arse.

Without a word
he crouched down and licked along the slit of her pussy.

She couldn’t
stop herself from screaming in pent up need when his tongue settled
on her clit and stabbed hard.

Her toes curled
with pleasure overload and she gave herself over to the intense
sensations. She felt his fingers pushing at the instrument as he
licked, and then the thing felt suddenly tighter.

She panicked.
“What are you doing?”

“Expanding the
Pear a little, you’re arsehole is going to have to be a little more
accommodating for what I have planned for you.”

She threw back
her head, the scream lodged in her throat. He continued to tongue
her clit, lathing at the swollen nub.

Pleasure and
pain hung in the balance, twisting and turning in her cunt and arse
until they became one and the same.

“Please,” she
sighed, no longer knowing what it was, exactly, she was pleading
for.

The Choke Pear
didn’t feel like it was getting any bigger and the tongue lapping
at her clit stiffened some more.

Soon she was
cumming, the orgasm wrenched out from the darkest place that lay
within her.

When the last
wave of the orgasm washed away, The King reared up between her
thighs, his mouth and chin glistening with her juices.

“Now it is time
to take my pleasure,” he said, a twisted grin on his face that was
more of a grimace.

The Choke Pear
was yanked out of her arse and the sturdy torso of The King planted
firmly between her legs. He pulled his stiff cock out of the fly of
his suit pants and, holding it in his hand he ran it up and down
her pussy. He stopped for a second at her arsehole and she was
convinced he was going to plunder her rectum. She gritted her teeth
and braced herself for impact that never came. Instead, the fat
head of his cock pushed insistently at her vaginal entrance.

In one hard
push, he was buried inside her up to the balls.

It hurt.
Considering she had been fucked up the arse with various objects,
she thought regular penetration would be a walk in the park. She
was wrong. It felt as though her cunt was being ripped open then
set on fire.

The King fucked
her mercilessly, his face a mask of lustful aggression. Each hard
thrust sent her arse skidding over the wooden board, and a deep,
dark pain continued to twist and unfurl deep inside her groin.

The King had
his hands planted either side of her head for maximum thrust. Her
tits jumped and lurched painfully, wobbling like two great mounds
of jelly on a plate.

It was over
quickly. With an inhuman sounding growl, The King came. He pulled
out and took his cock in his hand, wanking himself off over her
tits, some of his hot cum spurting in hard jets into her face. She
blinked rapidly to clear the sticky fluid from her eyes.

And just like
that, it was over. HRH stuffed his damp cock back into his suit
trousers and untied her wrists.

Jane sat
up.

“Lie back down,
I haven’t finished with you yet.”

He picked
something up off the floor, one of the objects he had retrieved
from the cabinet earlier. To Jane it just looked like a short
length of thin silver chain with little silver clips attached to
the ends. She didn’t realise what it was until he clipped one of
the little pegs onto a still hard nipple. He fiddled with it to
tighten it until she grimaced in pain.

“You will get
used to it,” he said, attaching the second clip to her other
nipple.

Now her tits
were joined together by a length of chain. The King tugged on it
and she yelped. Pain shot out from her nipples, a nausea inducing
type of pain that throbbed relentlessly.

“Please Your
Majesty,” she said through gritted teeth, “it really hurts, I don’t
like it.”

“You will get
used to it,” he repeated. “In fact, you will grow to love it. It’s
not pain you are feeling, it is the low, constant hum of pleasure.
It is a sensation that you will learn to crave and before
long not be able to live without. Come, you have experienced enough
for one night, it is time for you to rest. All I ask is for you to
leave the nipple clamps on all night.”

All night?
Surely he can’t be serious…

But already the
initial sharp pain was dimming to a low throb.

The King coldly
escorted her back to her room and the night was over.


Chapter
Four.

 


 


 


Jane kept the
clamps on all night, as instructed. She slept naked in the
luxurious comfort of the four poster bed. After the hardness of the
rack and the grimness of the dungeon, she savoured every second of
the soft feel of the sheets caressing her bare skin.

But in her
mind, she was back in the dungeon. The nipple clamps were a
constant reminder of her experience, and various instruments of
torture wielded by The King tormented her dreams.

She woke up
gasping in terror but her pussy wet and throbbing to the shrill
ring of the telephone. Rolling over, she fumbled for the receiver
on the bedside table.

“Hello?”

“Good Morning.
I trust you are rested?”

“Your Majesty,”
she breathed, sitting upright in bed and pulling a silk sheet
around her naked body. “Yes, thank you, I am.”

“Are you still
wearing the nipple clamps?”

“Yes Your Royal
Highness.”

“How do I know
you are not lying to me?”

“I don’t know
Your Majesty. But I’m telling you the truth.”

“Then I shall
just have to take your word for it then, won’t I? A butler will
deliver your breakfast to you in ten minutes. In the bottom drawer
of the dressing table is a dressing gown. I would advise you put it
on to open the door.”

“Yes Your
Majesty. Thank you.”

“I am afraid I
cannot be with you this morning, I have royal duties to attend to.
But you are booked in to receive elocution lessons. A member of
staff will come for you at nine o’clock and will escort you to your
lesson. Next to the dressing gown is your outfit for today. You are
to wear everything that is laid out for you, do you
understand?”

Her heart
picked up its pace when she got to wondering what The King might
ask her to wear under the chosen outfit.

“Yes your
Majesty.”

“Good. Is your
pussy wet Jane?”

“Yes Your
Majesty,” she replied honestly.

“Finger fuck
yourself, I want to hear you suck the wetness off your
fingers.”

She blushed at
the indecent request, even though no one was here to see her and
despite everything they had done last night.

Her fingers
slipped easily between her wet labia. She sucked in a sharp intake
of breath when she allowed herself a quick, hard rub of her clit
before plunging into her still sore opening.

Her index
finger came out soaking and she brought it to her lips. She sucked
her fingers with the phone to her ear and hearing The King groan
softly on the other end of the lane made her even wetter.

“Do not remove
the nipple clamps,” he said huskily. “I’ll see you this
afternoon.”

“Goodbye Your
Majesty, I look forward to it,” she said, but she was speaking to
an empty line.

She padded over
to the dressing table, unmindful of the nipple clamps. HRH was
right. She barely noticed them now. The feeling of wearing them
generated nothing more than a low, insistent buzzing feeling that
made her breasts more sensitive than usual.

She opened the
drawer and found a simple, knee length green dress in a heavy wool
fabric and a pair of plain black, low heeled shoes similar to the
ones she had worn yesterday when she had arrived at the palace. Of
course, there was no bra and she was almost disappointed to see no
sex toy of any kind with the dress.

Remembering
that the butler would be arriving with her breakfast at any moment,
she pulled on the soft white dressing gown so she was ready to open
the door.

 


An hour and a
half later, Jane stood ready for the day’s adventure. The green
wool dress was of sufficiently thick material to just about hide
the fact she wore nipple clamps. The faint line of the chain could
be seen on extremely close inspection, but fortunately it looked
like a stitching detail of the dress.

There was a
knock on her door and she inspected herself in the mirror for the
final time. Her hair gleamed and her skin glowed. The green dress
made her look every inch the Royal young lady, and she smiled. If
only they knew.

The butler took
her downstairs and along a new corridor she had never seen before.
As always, the palace snatched her breath and stole her heart. The
grandeur of the place defied description. Just looking up at the
high vaulted, intricately carved ceilings gave her vertigo.

The butler
eventually stopped before a door, bowed deferentially, and melted
away.

With a wildly
beating heart, Jane knocked on the panelled wood, and pushed it
open.

“Good Morning,
you must be Jane,” said an attractive woman who didn’t look much
older than her.

Instantly Jane
was on edge. She certainly wasn’t the middle aged woman with grey
hair in a tight bun that Jane had been expecting. In fact, the
woman was beautiful. She had mid-brown hair cut in a severe bob and
pale, glowing skin. She wore little makeup, as befitting a true
lady and was dressed in cream slacks and a light blue, skinny fit
roll neck which emphasised her pert little breasts.

She blatantly
wasn’t wearing a bra, although why Jane even noticed such a thing
was beyond her. It wasn’t like her at all to be aware of another
woman’s breasts.

Shaking her
head slightly at the strange turn of her thoughts, she approached
the woman and extended her hand, taking in the room as she did
so.

By palace
standards, this room was positively drab. It looked more like a
traditional classroom found in pretty much any secondary school
across Britain, except this classroom only had three individual
desks and chairs. An old fashioned chalkboard adorned the far wall,
below which sat a broad teacher’s desk. There was nothing of
grandeur about the room as a whole; probably to keep from
distraction whomever was being schooled in it. Jane fleetingly
wondered how many Royals had been tutored in this room.

“Yes, I’m Jane.
It’s a pleasure to meet you.”

My name is Lady
Jessica Hocking, and I am your elocution instructor this morning.
You may address me as Mistress. Have you ever had an elocution
lesson before?”


Mistress? She thought. How odd.

“Er no, I’m
afraid I have no idea what to expect.”

A funny little
smirk played on Lady Jessica’s, or rather Mistress’s full
lips. “My elocution lessons employ, how should I say, rather
unorthodox methods. And do not be afraid Jane, never admit to
that.”

“You sound just
like His Majesty,” she said with a smile.

“Indeed. His
Royal Highness has informed me that you must do everything I tell
you, or he will punish you most severely. Please, take a seat and
we shall begin.”

That’s when it
twigged for Jane this was going to be no ordinary elocution lesson.
Her insides twisted into knots. She made the split decision to play
along for the moment.

I can just walk
out anytime I want…

Jane sat at a
desk and ‘Mistress’ perched daintily on the edge of the desk under
the blackboard.

“Three grey
geese, in a green field grazing. Say it.”

“Three grey
geese, in a green field grazing.”

“Good. Now take
off your clothes and say it.”

“What?”

“You heard.”
She leaned over and pulled open the drawer of a desk, retrieving a
long, stiff leather whip, ending in a small,l oval leather flap.
“One lashing for every slip of the tongue you make. Strip. You will
find no mercy from me, I am here to do as His Royal Highness
bids.”

Jane knew in
that moment The King was, or certainly had been, fucking her. An
alien emotion twisted at her insides, one of pure, unadulterated
jealousy.

“I am not going
to do what you tell me.”

“That is your
prerogative, Jane. You know where the door is. Walk out of this
lesson and walk out on everything.”

Jane could
sense the woman’s dislike of her. She wanted her to walk.
She was as jealous of Jane as Jane was of her.

What a complete
bastard to play the two of us off against each other like this.

But even so,
Jane wasn’t going anywhere. She would play the game. There was no
way she was going to give this cow the satisfaction of watching her
walk away.

Bring it on,
bitch.

Jane stood up
and pulled the green dress over her head.

It was with
some satisfaction that she watched the woman’s eyes widen at the
sight of her naked body and the nipple clamps adorning her
breasts.

“Take a
picture, why don’t you, it’ll last longer,” Jane said, a deliberate
smirk playing on her lips.

She sat back
down at the desk again like it was the most natural thing in the
world to be sat there bare ass naked in a classroom in front of a
stranger.

The woman
slipped off the desk and walked over to her, running the length of
the riding crop through her elegant fingers.

“His Royal
Highness is really scraping the bottom of the barrel with you. What
a horrible little scrubber you are. I personally have never seen
the attraction of, what is the saying, ‘a bit of rough.””

The woman
reached out and gave the thin silver chain a quick, hard jerk.

Jane hissed in
pain at the unexpected tugging of her nipples. She glared up at the
woman, her chest heaving. The pain subsided to be replaced by an
intense tingling in her nipples that made her aware of the growing
heat between her legs.

“Let’s start
this lesson again, shall we?” the woman said coldly. “Repeat after
me. We surely shall see the sun shine soon.”

“We surely
shall see the sun shine soon.”

“Faster.”

“We surely
shall shee the sun shine schoon.”

“Stand up and
bend over the desk.”

“No.”

“Do it. Or I
shall take great pleasure in telling His Majesty you refused
me.”

Jane hesitated
for a second. But only for a second. She bent over the desk, her
arse in the air.

“I see His
Royal Highness had a good time on your behind recently. Let’s add
to the patterns, shall we?”

The riding crop
came cracking down on her backside with considerable force.

Jane
yelped.

“Now say it
again. Quickly.”

“We surely
shall see the sun shine soon,” she said in a cracked voice.

“Better. Do you
know what The King asked me to focus on in today’s lesson?”

“No.”

“I’m sorry, no
what?”

“No,
Mistress.”

The riding crop
came swooshing down on her backside for the second time.

This time Jane
screamed. The leather bit into her flesh so hard she wondered if
she was bleeding.

“My name is
Mistress. Do not forget it. The King said I was to teach you
composure in the face of adversity as well as proper pronunciation.
His Majesty said I was to combine the two in any way I see fit, by
any means I deem appropriate. And don’t worry, I am not to draw
blood or bruise your face, arms or legs.”

Oh, that
makes me feel so much better, she thought, but didn’t dare
say.

“So Jane, I
would like you to sit back down, open your legs wide and place your
feet on the edge of the desk.”

Jane blushed
hot at the order, not believing she was actually doing it as she
got into position.

Mistress stared
between her open thighs, her eyes gleaming.

Maybe not so
in love with The King after all, came the relieved thought.
Looks like she’s more fond of pussy to me.

A part of Jane
couldn’t believe she was acting and thinking so crassly. If someone
had told her just yesterday that she was capable of being like
this, she would have laughed in their face.

“Now, Jane, I
would like you to open your pussy lips for me, I want to see your
clit and hole.”

Jane wasn’t too
surprised to discover that she was wet. She held open her slippery,
swollen labia with the fingers of one hand.

“I see you are
aroused Jane, The King did warn me of your slutty tendencies. No
matter. Your cunt is very pretty, would you like me to whip that
pretty cunt of yours, Jane?”

How in the hell
was she supposed to answer that, she wondered.

“No Mistress,”
she answered, horribly aware that her fingers were getting wetter
and wetter with every passing second.

“Then ensure
you make no slip of the tongue. Keep your cunt open and repeat
after me, I want you to feel the words, I want you to taste them. A
cheap ship trip. Say it three times in a row.”

The fact that
she was sat there stark naked wearing nothing but nipple clamps and
holding open her pussy lips proved to be a slight distraction. Her
bottom still stung as well, which didn’t help.

“A cheap ship
trip, a sheep ship trip, a cheep ship ship.”

“This might
sting a little. Close your legs and your punishment will be worse,
do you understand?”

“Yes
Mistress.”

Jane braced
herself for impact. She kept her pussy lips held open as Mistress
ever so gently smacked her exposed pussy with the end piece of
flappy leather.

Jane gasped,
not believing how good it felt. Over and over the leather oval
slapped against her exposed clit until she was squirming on the
chair.

“I want you to
play with your tits and repeat after me. A cheap ship trip.
Shredded swiss cheese. The blue blue bird blinks.”

I can’t
remember all that,” she gasped, completely overwhelmed by the
sensations between her quivering thighs.

Mistress
slapped harder. “I suggest you do.”

Jane yelped,
half in pleasure, half in pain. She closed her eyes and
concentrated hard on the words that jumbled incoherently together
in her head.

Slowly, she
repeated the words with pitch perfect diction.

“Very good,”
Mistress complimented when she was done. “We will make a lady out
of you yet. Now, I would like you to rub your own cunt until you
cum whilst repeating those tongue twisters.”

“I can’t!” Jane
said in horror.

Mistress
swatted her clit even harder. Hard enough to make Jane groan and
involuntarily snap her legs shut.

“Keep your legs
open! Masturbate you nasty little slut whore, who the hell do you
think you are, disobeying me?”

“I’m sorry
Mistress,” she said in small, pathetic voice.

She opened her
legs again, not wanting anymore slaps to her privates and gently
stroked her aching clit.

“Better, Jane.
Consistent and persistent practice of tongue twisters will loosen
up the mouth and brain and cause speech to be quicker and clearer.
You will never be flustered over public speaking again after I’m
through with you. You will possess the composure of a true lady.
Now repeat those tongue twisters.”

Jane found she
tripped over the words less and less the more she repeated the
tongue twisters. Which was good, she didn’t want to be whipped
anymore.

But that all
fell by the wayside when her orgasm grew close.

“Swedded swish
cheese,” she said, tripping over the words.

“No, no, no. I
think that calls for some light titty torture. Don’t stop with the
twisters and make yourself cum.”

The woman began
gently tapping her breasts with the tip of the riding crop,
building up a rhythm that touched the edges of pain yet still
flamed her desires. At the same time she tugged on the chain,
stretching out her nipples and making the mounds of her breasts
wobble.

Her tits began
to sting, her nipples so achy she wanted to scream.

The orgasm
broke over her, and not once did she stop with the twisters.

“The blue bird
blinks,” she gasped out, going slack in the chair.

“Well done, you
are making significant progress. Do not even think of closing your
legs, we still have plenty of lesson time left and there is much
vocal training left to do.”

Mistress smiled
coldly down at her and Jane’s stomach flipped in a mix of horniness
and foreboding.

It was going to
be long morning.

 


The lesson
completed two hours later, leaving Jane aching all over and
exhausted. Mistress politely bid her good day, informed her that
The King himself would collect her very shortly and that she was to
remain naked.

When she was
finally left alone, Jane stood up and stretched her aching body.
She had been whipped countless times on the backside and
masturbated more times than she could remember. The nipple clamps
had been yanked off half way through the lesson from overzealous
pulling and her tits throbbed from being whipped.

But she felt
good, and more alive than she had ever felt in her life.

She wasn’t
alone for long. The King entered the room, making her jump. Her
smile withered on her lips when he didn’t even so much as greet
her. He came up to her, spun her round, and bent her over the
desk.

Without a word
he held her down by the back of her neck, unzipped his suit
trousers, grabbed his hard cock and shoved it at her tightly
puckered anus. He moved it up to her soaking wet pussy for a
second, swirling the head of his cock around her wetness.

“Your Majesty,”
she panted, but the rest of the sentence died on her lips.

He pushed hard,
driving past the ring of muscle at her arsehole, grunting with the
effort.

Jane wailed in
pain when he drove into her. She clawed the desk, stars dancing
before her eyes.

But the feeling
of being excavated with a red hot poker didn’t last long. Maybe
having had objects shoved up her arse had loosened her up a little
as the searing pain mingled with intense pleasure until she could
no longer tell one from the other.

The King thrust
violently into her so that her torso dragged back and forth over
the desk, the desktop biting into her tender breasts.

He reached
round to finger her clit as he thrust, bringing her to the edge of
climax.

The King pumped
hot cum up her backside, filling her rectum with hard spurts that
touched her way up deep inside.

The sheer
filthiness of it triggered off her own orgasm and she moaned under
The King as the waves of contracting pleasure racked her body.

When HRH was
done cumming he held her in place with his big body, his cock
sticky and flaccid inside her.

“I fucking own
you, do you understand that Jane? Are you prepared for this journey
we are about to take together? It will be long and filled with
unimaginable pain on your part. If you say yes to it, right now,
you will be my property forever.”

“Yes, Your
Majesty,” she said, her lurching in joy and fear.

“Good. I look
forward to starting your training properly. Are you scared
Jane?”

“Yes Your
Majesty. Very.”

She smiled
beneath him.

 


The End.
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